Meeting Minutes

CITIZENS ADVISORY COUNCIL FOR WHTE CLAY CREEK STATE PARK

January 24, 2012, Judge Morris House

Persons Present:

Council Representatives:
AFL/CIO – Delaware – Bill Foster

Coalition for Natural Stream Valleys – Bob Chartowich

Delaware Audubon Society – Dorothy P. Miller

Delaware State Sportsmen’s Association – Steven M. Kendus

Delmarva Ornithological Society – Michael Moore

Friends of White Clay Creek State Park – Andy Urquhart

Mason-Dixon Trail System – Bob Bennett

Trail Dawgs – Peter McLaughlin

UAW CAP Council – Delaware – Donald Sharpe

White Clay Flyfishers – Edward J. O’Donnell

White Clay Watershed Association – Linda Stapleford

Wilmington Trail Club – Not represented

Greg Abbott – Liaison, Division of Parks and Recreation

Nicholas McFadden – Park Superintendent

Matt Chesser – Division of Parks and Recreation

Members of the Public:

Hunt Bartine – Trail Dawgs
Christopher A. Boody – Park User/Historical Society

Jennifer Egan – White Clay Creek Wild & Scenic Program

Debra Chiczewski Price – Friends of White Clay Creek State Park

Edith Foster

Representative Ed Osienski – 24th District

Mike Ott – Friends of White Clay Creek State Park

Representative Michael Ramone – 21st District

_____________________________________

I.
The meeting was called to order at 7:20 pm by Linda Stapleford, Chair.
II.
Upon being duly nominated and seconded, the following persons were unanimously reelected to leadership positions on the Council, fulfilling the requirement of Senate Concurrent Resolution 19 that the Chair of the Council be elected at the first meeting of each calendar year:

Chair – Linda Stapleford

Vice Chair – Bob Chartowich

Secretary – Andy Urquhart

III.
By consensus, the Council agreed on the following addition to the ground rules for Council operations previously agreed upon at its meeting on October 11, 2011:

· Although persons representing member organizations may change meeting-to-meeting, each member organization will designate one official contact person for communication purposes.

IV.
Old Business

· Status of Laird Tract preservation – Matt Chesser indicated that the Division is staying in good contact with the University of Delaware, the owner of the tract. The University has no plans for the property for the foreseeable future, but they have no interest in a land swap or sale at this time. The Division believes that the property is in good hands, that the University will come to them before doing something else with the property, and that there are more urgent current needs for available open space funding. Council members Dorothy Miller and Don Sharpe expressed concern that continuing the status quo might eventually result in the property not being preserved.

· Debris accumulation on piers at the lower footbridge – Jennifer Egan reported that Chazz Salkin, Division Director, stated that the Division’s focus is on removal of the piers. Matt Chesser indicated that the Division has begun talking with the Historic Preservation Office and will document what is there. They will proceed to get the necessary permits to remove the piers. Consideration will be given to adding some kind of structure downstream to collect the debris more harmlessly. Signs will be added to the footbridge to warn against jumping off into the creek, which is currently done into deep water caused by a scour that will likely be eliminated by removal of the piers.

· Addition of Lamborn Run to the Wild & Scenic Area – Linda Stapleford sent letters on behalf of the Council to Federal legislators advocating the addition of Lamborn Run and a section of the East Branch of the Creek in New Garden Township, PA to the designated National Wild and Scenic River area for White Clay Creek. The legislative offices indicated that the letters were appreciated and helpful. Jennifer Egan noted that Sen. Coons’ bill to include these areas in the designation has passed the Senate Energy and Natural Resources Subcommittee but is currently awaiting action by the full Senate. Legislators are seeking the right bill to which it can be attached.

IV.
New Business

· Division plans for implementation of the Trail Plan – Matt Chesser provided a map of the park showing trails to be worked on during the next 2 – 3 years. This includes the Pomeroy Trail, which is currently under construction from the James Hall Trail, on the south side of Newark, across the city and into the park to Bubblegum Rock, on the old Pomeroy Railroad right-of-way. From there the trail follows Creek Road and the existing Rail Trail to Hopkins Road. Additional work would be done along Hopkins Road on a 1000-foot connection of the Creek Road loop trails and on a new section of the Tri-Valley Trail that would follow the service road between Unami Trail and Deerfield, proceed along Thompson Station Road or across the golf course, cross Thompson Station Road, and then proceed along Nine Foot Road and Smith Mill Road to a new parking lot at Paper Mill Road.

Matt indicated that the Division is not planning to work on any other proposed new or modified trails in the park during the next 2 – 3 years, and that the Council will be consulted before initiating any work on those trails in the future.

In this regard, Council unanimously passed the following resolution: “Council supports the stated intention of the Division of Parks and Recreation to not begin implementation of the Trail Plan in the White Clay Creek State Park Carpenter Recreation Area and on the Twin Ponds Cutoff Trail at least until after calendar year 2012, other than normal maintenance which the Division will present to the Council for discussion. This will allow time for collection of site-specific wildlife data and consideration of possible alternatives.”

Council Member Donald Sharpe (UAW CAP Council) voiced his displeasure with the trail plan. 

Council Member Steven Kendus (Delaware State Sportsmen’s Association) pointed out that no third-party hunting-related or shooting sports-related organizations were considered “stakeholder organizations” as defined on page 5 of the White Clay Creek State Park Trail Plan document, nor were any such organizations solicited for “additional input to the first draft Trail Plan.” Chesser stated that hunting does not take place on the trails, and Kendus responded by stating that the location of trails could affect hunting areas, alter game habitat, and lead to safety concerns. Chesser also stated that a Delaware state wildlife official contributed to the plan.  

· Need for additional enforcement of fishing regulations – Nick McFadden indicated that providing additional enforcement personnel along the Creek is not really possible at existing staffing levels. Nick pointed out that there is an 800 number that can be used to report observed violations and can provide rapid enforcement presence. It was agreed that this phone number will be added to signs posted along the creek summarizing fishing regulations. This will provide better awareness for fishermen of how to report observed violations.

The possible use of trained volunteer rangers was discussed and will be investigated by the Division.

· Possible reopening of Creek Road to automobile traffic – Matt Chesser indicated that Creek Road from Newark out to Wedgewood Road belongs to DelDOT, and they have no interest in restoring the eroded area of the road to make it safe for car traffic. Concerns include the cost of the improvements needed and the requirements for ongoing maintenance and repairs due to continuing erosion. The Division does not believe that this proposal will meet a cost/benefit standard. Matt suggested that a new parking lot off the southern part of Creek Road along with consideration of golf carts or power wheel chairs could provide the needed access for folks not able to walk distances.

Nevertheless, some Council members continue to believe that reopening the road for car traffic is desirable to provide an important opportunity for elderly or disabled persons to drive through the valley, which they currently are not able to enjoy. Additional information will be generated for further consideration by the Council.

· Placement of additional benches in the park – Andy Urquhart indicated that the benches in the park are constructed, installed, and maintained by the Friends of White Clay Creek State Park. Andy stated that there are currently about 25 benches along trails in the park and that placing benches too close together is avoided in order to preserve more of a wilderness atmosphere in the park. Consideration will be given to providing bench locations on future versions of the park’s trail map to help visitors find them.

VI.
By consensus, the Council agreed on a draft legislative resolution to continue the Council in existence beyond the end of the current legislative session. The draft resolution proposes modifications to Senate Concurrent Resolution No. 19 (a) to continue the Council, (b) to allow for special meetings with the approval of a majority of Council members, (c) to add some new members to the Council, (d) to allow the Council to add additional organizations to its membership by a 2/3 majority vote of the Council, and (e) to clarify the leaders to be elected at the first meeting of each calendar year.

VII.
Public comments – There were none beyond those provided in response to specific agenda items.

VIII.
Issues for future consideration by the Council – None were suggested beyond unresolved issues of this meeting. Additional agenda items will be considered in planning for the next meeting.

IX.
The next meeting of the Council will be at 7:00 pm on Tuesday, April 24, at the Nature Center off Hopkins Bridge Rd. Future meetings will be held on Tuesday, July 24, and Tuesday, October 23.

X.
The meeting adjourned at 9:20 pm.

Respectfully submitted,

Andy Urquhart

Secretary
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